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	To:
	Council

	Date:
	2 October 2017

	Report of:
	Head of Planning, Sustainable Development and Regulatory Services

	Title of Report: 
	Update on Progress by  Cherwell District Council towards  planning for  Oxfords unmet housing needs via a Partial Review of the Cherwell Local Plan 


	Summary and recommendations

	Purpose of report:
	To update Council on the progress of Cherwell District Council towards helping to meet Oxford unmet housing needs via a Partial Review of the Cherwell Local Plan. To confirm the City Council response to the public consultation held by Cherwell District Council on its Partial Review of Cherwell Local Plan 2011 - 2031 – relating to Oxford's Unmet Housing Need

	Key decision:
	No

	Executive Board Member with responsibility:
	Councillor Alex Hollingsworth, Planning and Regulatory Services

	Corporate Priority:
	Meeting Housing Needs

	Policy Framework:
	Cherwell District Council Local Plan 

	Recommendation(s):That Council resolves to:

	1.
	Acknowledge the positive work by Cherwell District Council in helping to meet Oxford’s unmet housing need through the Partial Review of its Local Plan including identifying additional urban extension sites. 

	2.
	Authorise the Head of Planning, Sustainable Development and Regulatory Services to submit a detailed response to the consultation on behalf of the City Council in consultation with the Executive Board Member.


Introduction and background 
1. Cherwell District Council is currently consulting on a Partial Review of their Local Plan that was adopted in 2015.  This is the formal Regulation 19
 stage of consultation whereby interested parties are invited to provide detailed comments on the version of the plan that will be submitted for examination.  The results of the consultation will then be put to the Inspector who will carry out the examination currently programmed for 2018.  The City Council will be submitting a formal response to this consultation and this report sets out the key points of the response.
Addressing Oxford’s unmet housing need
Oxford City Council and Cherwell District Council have a long history of working positively together and have been working effectively together on a number of matters of strategic cross-boundary importance in accordance with the Duty to Cooperate.

Members will be aware of the joint working that has been progressing in recent years under the Oxfordshire Growth Board towards planning for the predicted growth in the county.  In 2014 an Oxfordshire Strategic Housing Market Assessment was produced on behalf of all the Oxfordshire authorities
.  This identified a need for 24-32,000 additional homes in Oxford by 2031. This need far exceeds the identified capacity in the city.  In September 2016 the Oxfordshire Growth Board agreed an apportionment between the districts of a contribution totalling 15,000 homes towards Oxford’s unmet need (South Oxfordshire have not accepted their apportionment figure).  
Cherwell’s Partial Review seeks to deliver in full their element of this apportionment.  The Partial review has been carried out in order to identify additional housing sites within their area to help meet Oxford’s unmet need.  It should be noted that Cherwell’s adopted Local Plan already makes provision for their own housing need of 22,840 as identified by the SHMA; the Partial Review is solely to meet their commitment as part of the agreed apportionment of Oxford unmet needs. Officers consider that Cherwell’s Partial review represents a significant commitment towards meeting Oxford’s unmet need.  
Cherwell’s proposals
2. The Partial Review makes provision to accommodate sustainable development to deliver the Cherwell apportionment (as agreed by the Oxfordshire Growth Board) of 4,400 homes in full by 2031.  
3. The strategy reflects how important it is for the sites to have a good spatial and highly sustainable relationship to Oxford, and incorporates essential planning principles which align with those identified and agreed in the joint studies undertaken under the Growth Board. The strategy seeks to locate development so that it is well-connected to Oxford and supports the city’s economy.  The proposals involve reviews of the Green Belt; the City Council supports the position that there are clear exceptional reasons for development within the Green Belt. Both councils have been using the same methodology in reviewing the Green Belt (which also aligns with the Green Belt work undertaken under the Growth Board); this is helpful to ensure consistency in approach across the planning areas.
4. The Partial Review sets a target for 50% of development to be affordable, and that within the 50%, that priority is given to tenures which help those most in need; the policy proposes the priority should be affordable rent or social rent.  The response of the City Council will state that our priority for addressing the needs of those on the housing register would strongly be for social rent homes, in accordance with Oxford City Council development plan policy targets. A separate process is underway to agree the operational aspects of implementing an approach to delivering affordable housing outside of the Oxford boundaries (such as an allocations policy).
Officers consider that Cherwell’s Partial review represents a significant commitment towards meeting Oxford’s unmet need.  The sites that have been identified by Cherwell are located in close proximity to the city and where possible will form sustainable urban extensions to Oxford; offering new residents the opportunity to become part of existing communities, take up employment, and make use of existing and improved facilities in the city.  

5. The City Council supports and welcomes the proposals to deliver 1,180 homes on two sites adjacent to North Oxford. The City Council supports Cherwell’s analysis that the area south of the A34 is perceived as part of the city of Oxford and that the recent developments at Oxford Parkway Station and Water Eaton Park and Ride reinforce this impression. We consider that this area links more clearly and effectively as part of the Oxford urban area than to the rural area beyond. In sustainability terms, it benefits from being adjacent to existing communities, public transport links into the city, local facilities and services provided in Cutteslowe and Summertown beyond, and proximity to the planned employment opportunities at Northern Gateway. Improving these existing links and facilities to support residents of the new housing is an efficient and effective way to secure their delivery.

The City Council welcomes the total number of homes that would be provided and the policy provision for 50% affordable housing.  The commitment to taking these sites forward through development briefs is welcomed as is the offer to the City Council to be fully involved in the future processes to consider each of the sites in more detail and design as they progress towards implementation.

The City Council’s response

The City Council intends to submit a formal response to this consultation by the deadline of 10th October.  This will outline our support for Cherwell’s cooperative approach and their commitment to the work of the Oxfordshire Growth Board.  Overall the Partial Review is a positive, timely and comprehensive response towards planning for the unmet housing needs of Oxford, which is welcomed.  The response will also flag some minor comments relating to detail and requests for minor changes to text and diagrams to ensure that Cherwell’s Plan and the emerging Oxford Local Plan are aligned as closely as possible to deliver sustainable development.
Members are requested to authorise the Head of Planning, Sustainable Development and Regulatory Services to submit a response to the consultation on behalf of the City Council in coordination with the Executive Board Member for Planning and Regulatory Services.

Members are asked to note the positive efforts of Cherwell District Council to deliver on their commitment towards meeting Oxford’s housing need.  This follows similar work carried out recently by West Oxfordshire District Council in making provision for their element of the apportionment agreement.  This demonstrates the good working relationships that exist and the ability of member authorities of the Oxfordshire Growth Board to make good progress on delivering on their commitments.
Officers are confident that this positive working relationship can continue between the City and Cherwell and that together we can deliver well designed and integrated sustainable urban extensions to the city for the benefit of future generations.
Financial implications
6. There are no direct financial implications to the City Council from this report or responding to the consultation.

Legal issues
7. Section 33A of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004  and Regulation 4 of the Local Plans Regulations 2012 imposes a duty to co-operate on neighbouring local authorities  to engage constructively in the preparation of local plans.

8. In addition, the NPPF sets out in paragraph 178 that: “Public bodies have a duty to cooperate on planning issues that cross administrative boundaries, particularly those which relate to the strategic priorities... The Government expects joint working on areas of common interest to be diligently undertaken for the mutual benefit of neighbouring authorities.”

9. Paragraph 156 sets out that a Local Plan should identify strategic priorities for its area addressing the homes and jobs needed in the area.
10. In paragraph 179 the NPPF goes on to identify that local planning authorities (LPAs) should work collaboratively with other bodies to ensure that strategic priorities across local boundaries are property coordinated and clearly reflected in individual local plans; and that joint working “should enable local planning authorities to work together to meet development requirements which cannot wholly be met within their own areas – for instance, because of a lack of physical capacity or because this would cause significant harm to the principles and policies of this Framework.”
Level of risk

11. This report concerns a project and programme that is owned by Cherwell District Council and therefore risks associated with it are being managed by them.  This project does however offer an important opportunity to the City Council in terms of delivering homes towards the city’s unmet need.    
Equalities impact 

12. An Equalities Impact Assessment is not necessary; Cherwell District Council will carry out any necessary assessment on their plan.
	Report author
	Rachel Williams

	Job title
	Planning Policy Team Leader

	Service area or department
	Planning, Sustainable Development and Regulatory Services

	Telephone 
	01865 252170

	e-mail 
	rwilliams@oxford.gov.uk


	Background Papers: None


� Of the 2012 Local Plan Regulations


� The Government published a consultation paper on 14th September 2017 which considers a revised methodology for identifying housing requirements. The City Council is currently considering its response to that consultation and will provide a verbal update at the meeting.
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